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Draft minutes of a meeting of Henstridge Parish Council held on 4th March 2019

Present: David Nichols (Chair), Howard Bentley-Marchant, Ken Courtenay, Peter Crocker, Simon Cullum, Dennis Finch, Elspeth Graham, John Graham, Carolyn Nichols, Barry Paginton, Bruce Pike and Michael Player. 

Also present: District Councillor Hayward Burt
Clerk: Zöe Godden

There were four members of the public present at the start of the meeting.
The meeting started at 19:32.
1. Apologies for absence. 

Apologies had been received from Jean Oswick, District & County Councillor William Wallace and PCSO John Winfield.
RESOLVED: It was proposed and agreed to approve the reasons for absence as reported.

2. Declarations of interest.

There were no declarations of interest.
3. To approve as a correct record the minutes of the previous meetings held on 04/02/19 and 18/02/19.
RESOLVED: It was proposed and agreed to approve both sets of minutes as presented. 

4. Reports

a) To receive any Police matters.
PCSO John Winfield had sent his apologies
19:35 – The Chairman allowed a public open session.
19:37 – The Chairman brought the public open session to a close. 
b) To receive County and District Councillor reports.

District Councillor Hayward Burt informed members that SSDC’s new website was up and running and that recent problems with downloading files from the planning pages had been resolved. Hayward asked that any problems with the website were fedback to SSDC. 

Hayward reported that council tax had been set and would rise by 2.85% in the 2019/20 financial year. Hayward reminded members that the grant from central Government continued to reduce and would soon disappear altogether.

Hayward went on to say that SSDC had purchased commercial properties in Bristol and Bridgwater.
Finally, Hayward informed members that he had been in touch with Somerset Waste Partnership regarding the recent delays to waste collections due to the snow and had asked for more publicity about how collections would be rescheduled in future.
5. To consider the following planning applications:
	
	Application number
	Proposal
	Applicant details

	a)
	19/00281/DPO
	Application to modify a Section 106 agreement between Losan Limited, Henstridge Airfield Partnership No. 2 LLP, EGHS Limited, Mr Geoffrey Charles Jarvis and South Somerset District Council dated 05.12.2017 to include a restriction that No Helicopters shall take off from, or land on, the Land for the purpose of, or after, pilot training within a 5 mile radius of the airfield. 
	Geoff Jarvis, Henstridge Airfield, The Marsh, Camp Road, Henstridge.

	19:39 – The Chairman allowed a public open session.

19:43 – The Chairman brought the public open session to a close. 

Members discussed the proposed changes and their implications on activities at the airfield.
19:44 – The Chairman allowed a public open session.

19:44 – The Chairman brought the public open session to a close. 
RESOLVED: It was proposed and agreed that the Parish Council recommends approval of the application. 

Eight votes for; no votes against; Peter Crocker and John Graham abstained from voting and asked for this to be recorded in the minutes. 
Action 190304/1: Parish Clerk
It was agreed to take item 5c at this point in the meeting. 

	c)
	19/00314/S73
	Section 73 application to vary conditions 1, 2, 6, 9, 12, 13 and 14 of 15/04069/FUL for continued use as airfield and recreational use subject to conditions and a S106 agreement.
	Geoff Jarvis, Henstridge Airfield, The Marsh, Camp Road, Henstridge.

	19:48 – The Chairman allowed a public open session.

19:56 – The Chairman brought the public open session to a close. 
Members felt that the proposal was complicated and that some explanatory text should have been included to explain why the changes were needed. Members also felt that one result of the proposals would be to increase the number of motorcycle events at the airfield.

RESOLVED: It was proposed and agreed that the Parish Council recommends refusal of this application on the grounds that it is in contravention of Local Plan policies EQ2 and EQ7, as stated in the relevant Area East determination document. 
Eight votes for; no votes against; Peter Crocker, Simon Cullum, John Graham and Barry Paginton abstained from voting and asked for this to be recorded in the minutes.
Action 190304/2: Parish Clerk

	b)
	19/00183/FUL
	Erection of workshop building for the fabrication of agricultural livestock feed silos. 
	Mr Nigel Jeans, N D Jeans Engineering Ltd, Henstridge Airfield, The Marsh, Camp Road, Henstridge.

	RESOLVED: It was proposed and agreed to recommend approval of this application.
Action 190304/3: Parish Clerk


It was agreed to take item 7d at this point in the meeting. 

7. d) To consider giving permission, in principle, for the Village Hall Management Committee to use the roof of the Village Hall for solar panel electricity generation, the final decision to be made on receipt of a feasibility study.

20:03 – The Chairman allowed a public open session and two members of the public left the meeting.
Members heard more information about the solar panel scheme from a representative of the South Somerset Community Energy Society, the company that would install solar panels, if agreed.
20:16 – The Chairman brought the public open session to a close. 
RESOLVED: It was proposed and agreed that the Parish Council approved the use of the Village Hall roof for solar panel installation in principle, with the understanding that a final decision would be made after a structural survey of the roof had been completed and after receipt of the feasibility study. 
It was agreed to take item 7a at this point in the meeting. 

7. a) To consider a request from Explorers Preschool to use the Recreation Ground for an Easter event for children on Friday 19th April (Good Friday). 

20:16 – The Chairman allowed a public open session.
Members heard more information about the proposed event, which would run from 2 to 4pm.
20:19 – The Chairman brought the public open session to a close. 
RESOLVED: It was proposed and agreed to allow the event to take place on Friday 19th April from 2 to 4pm as requested.
6. Recent SSDC Area East planning decision:

	Application number
	Proposal
	Applicant details
	Current status

	18/01931/COU
	The use of part of the building as residential accommodation for facilities manager (Retrospective)
	Henstridge Golf and Leisure, The Club House, Henstridge Sports and Leisure Centre, Marsh Lane, Henstridge. BA8 0TG
	Granted with conditions


Noted.
20:18 – Two members of the public left the meeting. 

7. Council Matters


a) To consider a request from Explorers Preschool to use the Recreation Ground for an Easter event for children on Friday 19th April (Good Friday). 
This item was dealt with after 7d above.
b) To consider allowing the Clerk to attend a free Clerk’s Briefing event run by SALC on Friday 12th April. 

RESOLVED: It was proposed and agreed that the Clerk could attend this event.
Action 190304/4: Parish Clerk
c) To note that the Clerk has arranged to meet with SSDC regarding clearance of the concrete benches and shed base at the Recreation Ground. 
Noted.
d) To consider giving permission, in principle, for the Village Hall Management Committee to use the roof of the Village Hall for solar panel electricity generation, the final decision to be made on receipt of a feasibility study.
This item was dealt with after 5b above.
e) To consider a request from the Parish Events Group to hold a summer event at the Recreation Ground on Saturday 27th July.
Dennis Finch reported that the event would be called Henstridge Summer Festival.
RESOLVED: It was proposed and agreed to allow the event to take place on Saturday 27th July as requested. 

f) PROPOSAL from Peter Crocker: That County Highways are approached to request the installation of safety fencing at the crossroads of the A30 and A357, following a recent collision between a lorry and a post at this location.

Peter Crocker explained that a post that forms part of the pedestrian crossing had been struck by a lorry and had landed right across the pavement. Fortunately, no pedestrians had been passing at the time. Members discussed the issue and felt that the whole junction needed to be surveyed. The Clerk was instructed to contact County Highways to request that an appropriate barrier is erected to prevent vehicles from mounting the pavement at this junction.
Action 190304/5: Parish Clerk

g) To consider arrangements for the Annual Parish Meeting, taking place on Wednesday 29th May.
Members felt that the Village Agent and the usual local groups should be invited to give their reports. Michael Player suggested that the Police Speed Enforcement Team could attend as the guest speaker. The Clerk was instructed to ask the WI if they could provide refreshments and to promote the meeting on the Nextdoor website, asking members of the public to suggest any matters they would like to discuss. 
Action 190304/6: Parish Clerk

h) To hear an update regarding arrangements for the next Be Home Safe event.

The Clerk reported that the event would take place on Wednesday 17th April at 7pm. Refreshments would be served by the WI. The next step would be to advertise the event.
i) To receive a draft of new terms of reference for the Open Spaces Committee.

RESOLVED: It was proposed and agreed that the terms of reference should allow for the Open Spaces Committee to be made up of five members (at section 1.3) and that the Open Spaces Committee should be given the authority to authorise contracts up to the value of £500 (at section 2.1 a). It was further agreed to adopt the terms of reference, with the inclusion of the two agreed items above.
Action 190304/7: Parish Clerk

j) To consider how to review the role and constitution of the Personnel Committee. 

Howard Bentley-Marchant summarised advice received from SALC and suggested that one member of the Parish Council could act as liaison between staff and the Parish Council, with all decisions being taken by the full council. Terms of reference for this role would be brought to the next Parish Council meeting. 
Action 190304/8: Howard Bentley-Marchant
k) To discuss any other outstanding highways issues or highways matters which councillors wish to raise and agree any actions arising. 
The Clerk was instructed to report the following faults:

· Water was collecting in sunken areas of the road at Ash Walk at the bus stop near the Village Hall and opposite 48 Ash Walk.

· A pot hole had formed close to the dropped kerb near the bus stop outside the Village Hall, revealing three black cables under the road.  

· Another pot hole had formed close to the centre of the road opposite the entrance to the Village Hall.

Action 190304/9: Parish Clerk

It was further reported that the White Gates needed to be cleaned. The Clerk was instructed to add this to the list of jobs to be considered for completion by the Parish Ranger. 

Action 190304/10: Parish Clerk

Ken Courtenay informed members that the grass verge outside 10 Ash Walk would be reinstated when work to the cottage had been completed. 
l) To hear any matters arising from playground, skate park and green gym inspection reports. 
There were no matters to report. 
m) To receive reports from representatives (VHMC, Footpaths, Tree Warden, CSW, Youth, Events Group, Other) and provide guidance as appropriate
VHMC – Carolyn Nichols reported that the new heating had been installed in the main hall and was in working order. The old storage heaters would be removed this week. Carolyn would now be looking for funding to replace the floor in the main hall.

Community Speedwatch – Michael Player reported that he and Bruce Pike had recently attended the CSW AGM. CSW been taken over completely by the Police and was now classed as part of the Police resource. As such, CSW was being given more support from the Police, including the first prosecution of a member of the public for abusive behaviour towards CSW volunteers. The most recent CSW session at Townsend had recorded five vehicles out of 12 travelling at over 40mph. Michael went on to report that he, David Nichols and the Clerk had attended a speed indicator device demonstration at Martock. The device had been impressive and would deliver similar statistics to those previously provided by the County SID scheme. The cost of the unit was £3275 but other quotes would be sought.

Other – The Clerk had been asked to inform the Council that Steve Burrows had offered to provide a Family event again this year and that the cost would be £440. Steve was going to canvass the community via social media for a suitable date and would seek the Council’s formal permission to hold the event when the date had been chosen.
8. Finance
a) To note that the project account has been closed as instructed (minute reference 12b) 07/01/19).
Noted.
b) To consider a request for funding towards the cost of The Somerset Wood, a WW1 memorial project, based on a cost of £25 per tree.
Howard Bentley-Marchant informed members that 22 people from Henstridge had died in WW1. 
The Clerk was instructed to add this matter to the agenda for the Annual Parish Meeting so that residents could be asked if they wanted the Parish Council to contribute to The Somerset Wood. 
Action 190304/11: Parish Clerk

c) To consider purchasing a copy of the 11th edition of “Local Council Administration” by Charles Arnold-Baker at the discounted price of £103.99 (full price is £129.99).

RESOLVED: It was proposed and agreed to purchase the book at the discounted price. 

d) To approve the cashbook and bank account reconciliations for the deposit account to 18th January 2019, the current account to 24th January 2019 and the project account to 14th February 2019 (on closure) as presented.
RESOLVED: The cashbook and bank account reconciliations for the deposit account to 18th January 2019, the current account to 24th January 2019 and the project account to 14th February 2019 (on closure), as verified by Carolyn Nichols, were approved and signed by the Chair.
e) To approve the following accounts for payment and two signatories for cheques:-
	Minute ref
	Supplier/Contractor
	Narrative
	Amount

	11f) 04/07/16
	bOnline
	Village Hall broadband Jan 2019
	£29.62

	11b) 04/07/16
	NEST
	Staff pensions (Jan & Feb 2019)
	£106.42

	
	Staff
	Salary February 2019
	£1081.08

	
	Staff
	Salary February 2019
	£81.39

	
	HMRC
	Tax & NICs February 2019
	£192.71

	
	Staff
	Salary February 2019
	£42.68

	
	Staff
	Expenses February 2019
	£117.60

	10c) 05/03/18
	Milborne Port Computers
	LiveDrive back up annual fee
	£48.00

	11c) 05/02/18
	Somerset County Council
	Installation of white gates and associated signage and road markings
	£2017.74

	10f) 04/12/17
	Scribe
	Accounting software 2019-20
	£339.60

	
	Michael Player
	Mileage re CSW
	£56.25

	8e) 04/02/19
	Yeovil Shopmobility
	Grant
	£40.00


Michael Player declared a disclosable pecuniary interest in this item as a recipient of one of the cheques and took no part in discussions or voting. 

All the cheque values were verified against the invoices presented by Michael Player before the meeting had started, and the invoices signed as a correct match.
RESOLVED: The above accounts were approved for payment and Dennis Finch and David Nichols agreed as signatories. 

9. Date of Next meeting – The next Parish Council meeting will be held on Monday 1st April 2019. All items for inclusion on the agenda and all items to be listed under issues arising from previous meetings must be received by the Clerk by 9.00am on Thursday 21st March.                                         



              
The meeting ended at 21:01.
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Zöe Godden


Parish Clerk
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